WESTERN NEW YORK ARCHIVISTS

MINUTES OF APRIL 26,2007 MEETING
IMMACULATE CONCEPTION CONVENT, HAMBURG, NY
PRESENT:
S. M. Anita Benecki, S. Patricia Dombrowski, Dennis Frank, Janet Guda, S. Ann Louise Hentges, S. Margaret Mary Hughes, Karen Lamson, S. Gerald Peterson, S. Joanette Rutkowski, S. Mary Serbacki, S. Marie Stachowiak, Susan Witt, S. Claire.
WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS:  S. Gerald welcomed the group to the motherhouse of the Franciscan Sisters of St. Joseph.  There were several announcements.  S. Mary shared the news that S. Verona Weber had begun a new ministry and would no longer be assisting in the Sisters of St. Francis Archives at Stella Niagara and so would not be attending WNYA meetings in the future; the group indicated they would miss her.  Mary also had material available for those who had been unable to attend Jim Tammaro’s workshop at our January meeting.  


The Catholic Library Association will be holding their archives institute in Belleville, IL, this summer.  Catholic University Archives will again hold its summer archives institute.  Karen shared some information about upcoming DHP workshops.

MEETING TOPIC:  
Dates, locations, and possible meeting topics for 2007/2008 were discussed and set.  It was decided to hold all meetings on Thursdays as this day was good for everyone and Wednesdays eliminated some of us.

1:30 p.m. TH 9/20/2007
Catholic Center
(Karen will work on presenter)





Buffalo


1:30 p.m. TH 1/10/2008
Mercy Center
“Sharing Recent Projects”






Buffalo



    TH 1/17/2008
snow date


1:30 p.m. TH 4/24/2008
Trinity Church,
Dennis Frank/Digitization






Hamburg


Our program topic for this meeting was “A Day in the Archives.”  Members shared some of their experiences on a so-called “typical” day in their shops.


Janet (Trocaire College) said that she had recently been spending less time in the archives and more time at the library front desk.  However, she has been working on giving series numbers on each accession.  She has been using student help especially with the photo collection; they now have a name index prepared for the collection.  She is glad for the newly installed moveable shelving and feels that in the event that the storage area is ever rearranged it will be easy to do since the stack units can all be moved.


Dennis (St. Bonaventure University) also uses student help.  Although they require supervision they still do help him accomplish projects.  They are currently working on press releases and clippings.  He will soon be getting the Pastperfect software package for use in the archives.  There was a brief discussion about the short life of CDs and the need to backup to a hard drive those materials stored on CDs—CDs are not the answer for permanent/longterm data storage.

Ann Louise (Catholic Diocese) spoke of the impact the diocesan “Journey of Faith and Grace” process will have on the archives.  Already they have experienced an increase in work load.  They have been compiling lists for each parish giving the pastors with years of service.  They have also been working on legal files for the parishes.  She mentioned some of the issues raised by changes—mergers, closings, etc., such as making changes in the administrative chart of diocesan institutions.

Margaret Mary (Sisters of Mercy) spoke about the upcoming realignment of the Sisters of Mercy regions.  Buffalo, Rochester, Pittsburgh, Erie, and the Philippines.  This will have an impact on the archives.  Some material will be centralized, perhaps in Washington, D.C., at the Mercy Heritage Center.  Other things will probably continue to be maintained locally.

Susan Witte (Episcopal Diocese) shared that she spends two days per week at the archives.  She finds that she spends much of her time dealing with “historical emergencies.”  She has been called upon to recreate information for a parish whose records are gone (they went home with a secretary who is now deceased).  She also spends time working to absorb records into the collections.  For example, orphan records from the Episcopal Church Home have been transferred to her custody.  Her regular work also includes reference work and calls for certain records as well as writing articles for various church publications.  She is a member of the Board of trustees of the National Episcopal Historians and Archivists.


Gerald (Franciscan Sisters of St. Joseph) explained that Marie is doing some translation work which allows for the processing of some of their archival records.  She noted that the writings of their foundress are all on brown, poor-quality paper.  Patricia does much of the typing.  Their “team work” is  approach is working well and helping them make progress in their work of organizing the archives.  They have a number of researchers who are seeking information for publication.  They are also working on identification of their photograph collection and have prepared an updated necrology.

Ann Louise and Claire (Namur Sisters) work together in the community archives.  They are preparing lists of faculties for various groups having reunions.


Joanette (Hilbert College) has recently prepared a photo display in conjunction with the inauguration of the new college president.  She has also been doing research on the origins and history of the community for the new president who wanted to see some of the primary sources.


Mary spoke briefly about some of the day to day work with which she is involved.  Each day has its own routine jobs such as monitoring the environmental conditions of the archives storage and work areas.  There are frequent reference questions from administration and/or outsiders.  These take up more or less time depending on the question asked.  There have been some recent larger projects such as preparing a display for the newly constructed heritage area at Stella Niagara.  All of these things take time and make it difficult to get at some of the long outstanding projects which need attention.  There is not enough time to do it all.


Dennis suggested that WNYA have a web page.  This could have information about us, have our membership and minutes posted, etc.  Dennis could develop a simple page and host it through his archives.  Everyone agreed (especially since Dennis will take care of it!) that this is a good idea.  Files can be sent to him for posting on the site.


We regretfully said good-bye to Janet who was attending her last meeting with us.  She and her husband (who has completed his local studies) will be moving to Ashland, Ohio.  She has been a valued member of the group for the past couple of years.
NEXT MEETING:
Thursday September 20, 2007



The Catholic Center, Buffalo, NY
